
 

 
From the Superintendent’s desk: 

I want to welcome everyone back for the start of the second semester. I hope you 
had an awesome Christmas and New Year’s holiday season and were able to spend 
some quality time with your family and friends because January is a very busy month 
filled with many school activities.  As a reminder, our 2nd semester will begin on 
Thursday, January 3, 2019.   

My January newsletter will focus on school safety and our new Standard 
Response Protocol that has been implemented into our school.  I want to thank our new 
Safety/Threat Assessment Team comprised of Barbara Lovercheck, Cami Oelsligle, 
Tony Miller, Matt Bertrand, Brice King, Kandee Hanzel and myself for their time and 
commitment to making our school as secure and safe as possible. I first introduced the 
Standard Response Protocol to the Board of Education at the November school board 
meeting and then to our staff and student body in December prior to the end of the first 
semester. We will be carrying out intruder drills on a monthly basis similar to fire drills so 
our staff and students know exactly what to do during a “Lockout” or a “Lockdown.”  It is 
my goal to explain what Standard Response Protocol is and share the information with 
our parents and community members should we ever have a “Lockout” or “Lockdown.” 

 
THE STANDARD RESPONSE PROTOCOL  
A critical ingredient in the safe school recipe is the uniform classroom response to an 
incident at school. Weather events, fires, accidents, intruders and other threats to 
student safety are scenarios that are planned and trained for by school and district 
administration and staff.  

Standard Response Protocol Is ACTION Based 

  

The Standard Response Protocol is based not on individual scenarios but on the 
response to any given scenario. Standard Response Protocol demands a specific 
vocabulary. The premise is simple – there are four (4) specific actions that can be 
performed during an incident. When communicating these actions, the action is labeled 
with a “Term of Art” and is then followed by a “Directive”. Execution of the action is 
performed by active participants, including students, staff, teachers and first responders.  



 

 

1. Lockout is followed by the Directive: “Secure the Perimeter,” is repeated twice each 
time the public address is performed and is the protocol used to safeguard students and 
staff WITHIN the building.  

 

2. Lockdown is followed by “Locks, Lights, Out of Sight,” is repeated twice each time the 
public address is performed and is the protocol used to secure individual rooms and 
keep students quiet and in place.  

 

3. Evacuate is always followed by a location and is used to move students and staff from 
one location to a different location in or out of the building and is repeated twice each 
time the public address is performed.  

 

4. Shelter is always followed by the hazard, a safety strategy and is the protocol for 
group and self-protection and is repeated twice each time the public address is 
performed.  

These specific actions can act as both a verb and a noun. If the action is Lockdown, it 
would be announced on public address as “Lockdown! Locks, Lights, Out of Sight.” 
Communication to local Law Enforcement Agency would then be “We are under 
Lockdown.” You MUST understand that each response has specific student and staff 
action. The Evacuate response is always followed by a location: “Evacuate to the Bus 
Zone.” Responses can also be chained. For instance, “Evacuate to Hallway. Shelter for 
Tornado. Drop, Cover and Hold.”  



 

BENEFITS  

The benefits of Standard Response Protocol become quickly apparent. By standardizing 
the vocabulary, everyone can understand the response and status of the event. For 
students, this provides continuity of expectations and actions throughout their 
educational career. For teachers, this becomes a simpler process to train and drill. For 
first responders, the common vocabulary and protocols establish a greater predictability 
that persists through the duration of an incident. Parents can easily understand the 
practices and can reinforce the protocol. Additionally, this protocol enables rapid 
response determination when an unforeseen event occurs.  

The protocol also allows for a more predictable series of actions as an event unfolds. An 
intruder event may start as a Lockdown, but as the intruder is isolated, first responders 
would assist as parts of the school go to an “Evacuate to the Gym and Lockdown,” and 
later “Evacuate to the Bus Zone.”  

What is the Difference between LOCKOUT VS LOCKDOWN  

 

      VS    

The differentiation between Lockout and Lockdown is a critical element in Standard 
Response Protocol. A Lockout recovers all students from outside the building, secures 
the building perimeter and locks all outside doors. It should be announced with the 
directive "Secure the Perimeter" which Humphrey Public already has all exterior doors 
locked. This would be implemented when there is a threat or hazard outside of the 
building. Criminal activity, dangerous events in the community, or even a vicious dog on 
the playground would be examples of a Lockout response. While the Lockout response 
encourages greater staff situational awareness, it allows for educational practices to 
continue with little classroom interruption or distraction.  

The term Lockdown is a classroom-based protocol that requires locking the classroom 
door, turning off the lights and placing students out of sight of any corridor windows and 
remain hidden until first responders arrive. Student action during Lockdown is to remain 
quiet. Humphrey Public School has ALL outside doors locked at all times during the 
school day and during a lockdown. 

There may be situations where both Lockdown and Lockout need to be performed, but in 
this case, they are identified individually. “Lockout! Secure the Perimeter. Lockdown! 
Locks, Lights, out of Sight.” would be announced on public address. We are in 
“Lockdown and Lockout” would be conveyed to emergency services or 911.  



Effectively if the threat is outside the building, Lockout. If the threat is inside the 
building, Lockdown.  

 

TACTICAL RESPONSES  

Standard Response Protocol also acknowledges that some school incidents involve a 
tactical response from law enforcement and suggests consultation with local law 
enforcement regarding expectations and actions.  

 

Standard Response Protocol In A Nutshell and has Specific Actions:  

Each protocol has specific staff and student actions that are unique to the action. 

 

 

LOCKOUT – Get Inside. “SECURE THE PERIMETER” 

Lockout is called when there is a threat or hazard outside of the school building.  

Students are trained to: 
• Return to inside of building  

• Do business as usual  

Teachers are trained to: 

• Recover students and staff from outside building 

• Increased situational awareness  

• Do business as usual  

• Take roll, account for students 

 

 

 



 

 

LOCKDOWN - “LOCKS, LIGHTS, OUT OF SIGHT”  

Lockdown is called when there is a threat or hazard inside the building. 

Students are trained to:  

• Move away from sight  

• Maintain silence  

Teachers are trained to:  

• Lock classroom door  

• Lights out  

• Move away from sight  

• Maintain silence 

• Do not open the door, wait for First Responders to open door  

• Take roll, account for students 

 One of the last things I want to share with both parents and students is this; the 
drills we conduct with students and staff are serious, we are drilling to save lives. A 
phrase I found useful when talking with students is, “I'm trying to keep you safe. I am not 
going to apologize for trying to save you. As you visit our school, part of Humphrey 
Public School’s commitment to the Standard Response Protocol is displaying posters in 
all classrooms, libraries, cafeterias, gymnasiums and hallways.  We hope this 
communicates what our expectations are during times of this protocol. 

As always, I want to end my newsletter as I normally do by saying should you 
ever have any questions, please call and get the answers.  Clear and open 
communication between the community and the school are vital areas in the success of 
our school.   

 
Mr. Sjuts 

 
  



 
  



 

 
 
Greetings from the Counselor 
 
Happy New Year! I hope everyone had a wonderful 2018, but that 2019 is even better.  Here’s 
to also writing 2018 for another four months before we all finally write 2019! I hope everyone 
had a safe and wonderful break from school. The first semester of the school year has flown by. 
Thank you all for being so wonderful to work with. Every day is a great day to be a Bulldog! 
 
Elementary Guidance: The past month we have worked with spreading Christmas and Holiday 
cheer, remembering our manners, and understanding how our words can hurt people, but also help 
them. The fifth and sixth graders have both began to work with colleges. Research shows, the 
earlier we expose our students to colleges and the idea of going, the more likely they are to attend. 
The fifth graders are developing a slide show of a college they have researched while the sixth 
graders are “Looking 2 College” through handouts from Education Quest with different 
information and things to consider before going to college. In the next month we will be working 
with setting goals for the new year, teamwork, and staying safe with the cold weather.  
 
7th-9th Grades:  

1. Keep working hard. This is a new semester and a chance to get or keep your grades 
where you would like them. Decide now, where you want to be in your upper high school 
years. Good grades, attendance, and school participation lead to more scholarships and 
more opportunities. The sky is the limit for all of you. Don’t settle for anything less. 
Remember to be involved, cheer your classmates and schoolmates on, and to stay caught 
up.  

2. A good idea for the future is to start writing down any activities you are involved in, any 
awards you may have received, and any volunteering you have done. Keep this in a 
Google Doc or similar location so that you will have the information when it comes time 
to create a resume. 

3.  Also, remember to start thinking about your future and different careers you might find 
interesting. 

 
10th-11th Grades:  

1. As with the 7-9 grades, you have an opportunity at a new semester to perform how you 
want. Don’t waste this opportunity with a new beginning to achieve whatever you put 
your minds to.  

2. As you all continue to think about future careers, I highly encourage you to consider 
going on Job Shadows. The best way to determine if a career is for you is to get out and 



see what goes on in that career. I can help you get registered for a Job Shadow if you 
need assistance.  

3. I also encourage you all to consider different colleges and for the 11th graders, start 
taking college visits. That is also the best way to see if a college is the perfect fit for you.  

4. Continue to save money for college along with keeping track of all activities you’ve been 
in and awards you have received. Compiling all of this information into a resume would 
be a great idea and save you stress in the future.  

5. Be thinking about people who would be able and willing to write you letters of 
recommendation. It is a good idea to have these individuals in mind before your senior 
year so that you are prepared for scholarships and applications.  

6. As always, it is good to look at applying for the ACT. That can be done at www.act.org  
 
12th Grade:  

1. You are in your final semester of high school. It is bittersweet, but remember to finish 
strong. Even if you are accepted and have received financial aid to college, it is still 
important to finish this final semester to the best of your ability.  

2. I suggest that you all speak with a staff member and have at least one letter of 
recommendation completed along with a community member with a second letter. This 
will aid you in applying for scholarships and possibly admission.  

3. If you do not have the FAFSA completed, this needs to be done very soon. Please, come 
in and see me if you need help with its completion.  

4. Many of the big scholarship deadlines, such as Susan Buffet, are right around the corner. 
I encourage you to fill out as many scholarships as possible. If I can ever be of assistance 
to you, please stop in and see me.  

5. Also, try to begin narrowing your search on a college. In order to have the best 
opportunities at colleges for housing and scholarships, it is best to be decided by 
February. If you are not certain, there is still time, but do your best to narrow it down. If 
you have not been on the campus of the school you are interested in, I would suggest 
setting up a college visit so you can be sure it is the best college for you. As always, if you 
have any questions, please see me. 

 
I am excited for the second half of this school year. I am here to help with any concerns anyone 
might have.  
 
Cami Oelsligle 
K-12 Guidance Counselor 
402-923-1230 
camio@humphrey.esu7.org 
  

http://www.act.org/
mailto:camio@humphrey.esu7.org


 
 
 
 

 
 

 

Michelle Gall is the Bulldogs' new 7-12 science teacher. She will be teaching 7th and 8th 
grade science. She will also be teaching Physical Science, Biology, Advanced Biology, 
and Physics. She received her bachelor’s in Biological Science from Creighton 
University. She is currently working on her teaching certification with Doane University in 
their Fast Track Teaching Program. “I am excited to become a part of the Humphrey 
community and look forward to getting to know all of my students. We are going to have 
a lot of fun learning about the world around us. I also want to thank everyone for 
welcoming me and for allowing me to teach science at Humphrey Public School.” Mrs. 
Gall's husband Stephen Gall and her two children Natalie (3 yr) and Thatcher (18 mo) 
just moved to Scribner so that they could be closer to Humphrey. Stephen works at 
Valmont Industries in Valley, NE as an Electromechanical Technician III. Mrs. Gall 
comes from Eagle, NE where she went to high school at Waverly High. Teaching runs in 
her family as her father teaches science for Lincoln Northeast, both of her grandfather’s 
taught, her aunts teach, and her mother is a pharmacy professor for Creighton 
University. “I am proud to continue the family tradition and am honored to carry out the 
privilege of teaching at Humphrey Public School.” 
 

 



 
 

 

 
 

6th Grade News 
 

Things are busy in the sixth grade room this year.  We have 17 students in 
our class and have been working hard on many different things.   

In reading class we have been working on genres, main ideas, context clues, 
figurative language, Greek and Latin roots, and there are always new vocabulary 
words with each story we read.  With this being the first year for our new Reading 
series, it is interesting seeing how things are presented differently.  Our phonics 
class goes over syllables, digraphs, consonant clusters, and the different meanings 
of various prefixes and suffixes. 
 English brings work on the basics of grammar:  sentence structure, nouns, 
verbs, adjectives, adverbs, etc.  We also spend time writing different types of 
essays. 
 In Math we are covering adding, subtracting, multiplying and dividing 
decimals, fractions, and integers.    Second semester gets a lot more into ratios, 
percents, equations, and geometry. 
 Note taking is a big part of both Science and Social Studies for us.  It helps us 
group together the most important parts of the sections we read in our textbooks.  
Science has us discussing elements, atoms, compounds, gravity, electricity, space, 
nature, and the human body.  Ancient civilizations are our focus in Social Studies.  
We cover everything from cavemen, to Mesopotamia, Egypt, India, China, and 
Greece first semester.  This spring we will work our way through Rome, Arabia, 
Africa, Europe, Asia, and Ancient America.    
 With all these things to keep us busy-homework, quizzes, and tests-we 
should never get bored! 
 
Mr. Niemann



 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 





 


